

Memorandum and Order

To:

Santa Cruz City Council; Santa Cruz Parks & Recreation Commission

From:

Tony Elliot, Director of Parks & Recreation; Martin Bernal, City Manager

CC:

Tony Condotti, City Attorney; Andrew Mills, Police Chief

Date:

December 17, 2020

Re:

San Lorenzo Park - Temporary Closure

Parks Director Park Closure Order / City Manager Emergency Executive Order No. 2020-24

Dear Councilmembers and Parks & Recreation Commissioners,

Pursuant to authority within the Santa Cruz Municipal Code¹, we hereby authorize and order the temporary closure of the San Lorenzo Park and the Benchlands. The temporary closure will be accomplished in phases, with the goal of temporarily closing the entire park by January 6, 2021. We will aim to keep the lawn bowling green, playground, and Riverwalk path open during the closure period.

City staff may cause fencing to be erected to effectuate the closure, and signage will be posted indicating the closure.

The closure period will end on January 31, 2021, unless an extension of the closure is authorized. Per City Council Policy 7.1, the purpose of this memorandum is to inform the City Council and Parks & Recreation Commission of this action.

As I am sure you are aware, San Lorenzo Park and the Benchlands have been an encampment location since April of 2020. When unsheltered individuals first started to inhabit this area, the City attempted to implement a "socially distant" encampment layout, and the City provided trash services and hygiene resources to encampment occupants. Eventually, nuisance conditions became overwhelming, and the City and the County partnered together to establish a managed camp at the Benchlands. During the managed camp's operation, there was still a significant presence of "unmanaged" encampments at this location, and the City continued to provide trash service and hygiene resources to those living in "unmanaged" encampments.

In September of 2020, the County determined that the Benchlands managed camp needed to be relocated for the Fall/Winter, given that the Benchlands is in a low-lying floodplain. On November 15, 2020, the County transitioned its managed camp program to The Armory, but unmanaged encampments remained, have grown in size and quantity, and have become more entrenched.

¹ This action is authorized under various provisions of the Santa Cruz Municipal Code (SCMC), including SCMC sections 13.04.011 and 13.04.102 (authorizing the Parks Director to set parks hours and withdraw park areas from public use); sections 4.16.030 and 4.01.010(16) (authorizing abatement of public nuisances and life safety hazards); and sections 2.20.080 and 2.20.040 (authorizing the City manager to abate nuisances related to certain declared emergencies and also "[m]ake and issue rules and regulations on matters reasonably related to the protection of life and property as affected by such emergency.")